# MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE CITY COUNCIL

#### October 7, 2014

The minutes of the proceedings of a regular meeting of the City Council of the City of Coos Bay, Coos County, Oregon, held at 7 p.m. in the Council Chambers at City Hall, 500 Central Avenue, Coos Bay, Oregon.

#### **Those Attending**

Those present were Mayor Crystal Shoji, Councilors Mark Daily, Jennifer Groth, Stephanie Kramer, Thomas Leahy, and Mike Vaughan. Councilor Brian Bowers was absent. City staff present were City Manager Rodger Craddock, City Attorney Nate McClintock, Deputy Finance Director Amy Kinnaman, Community Development Director Eric Day, Library Director Sami Pierson, Public Works Director Jim Hossley, Fire Chief Mark Anderson, and Police Captain Chris Chapanar.

#### Flag Salute

Mayor Shoji opened the meeting and asked Councilor Mike Vaughan to lead the Council and assembly in the salute to the flag.

#### **Public Comments**

<u>Len Milbyer, Coos Bay</u>: noted September 27, 2014 was National Prescription Medication Drug Take-Back Day and inquired why the City did not have a drop-off site; City Manager Rodger Craddock stated the Coos Bay Police Department had a permanent drop box located in their front lobby. <u>Fred Brick, Coos Bay</u>: introduced himself and stated he was considering running a write-in campaign for the open city councilor position.

#### **Consent Calendar**

Mayor Shoji reviewed the consent calendar which consisted of 3a: approval of the minutes of September 16, 2014; 3b: approval of setting a public hearing date for a proposed vacation of a portion of South 13<sup>th</sup> Street between Idaho and Montana Avenues, and; 3c: approval of a hazardous materials emergency preparedness training grant award. Councilor Groth moved to approve the consent calendar accepting the September 16, 2014 minutes, setting a date for the proposed property vacation, and approved a hazardous materials emergency preparedness training grant. Councilor Kramer seconded the motion which carried with Mayor Shoji and Councilors Daily, Groth, Kramer, Leahy, and Vaughan voting aye. Councilor Bowers was absent.

# **New Council Business**

Mayor Shoji noted several suggestions received during the recent meeting for consideration of the design of Wastewater Treatment Plant No. 2; suggestions including renaming or referring to the plant as Water Reclamation Facility or the Coos Bay Water Reclamation Facility and including interpretive signing at the entrance of the Facility about the water reclamation process and signs with information about the wetland area. It was the consensus of the Council to accept the suggestions as presented. Other suggestions included allowing public tours. No decision was made regarding public tours.

# Presentation on the Retirement of Police K-9 Patrol Dog Buddy

Police Captain Chris Chapanar introduced Police K-9 Buddy and stated K-9 Buddy began his career as a patrol K-9 with the City of Coos Bay Police Department in February 2009. K-9 Buddy's career accomplishments included being deployed over 200 times and, locating a myriad of narcotics and narcotics related evidence. Captain Chapanar stated K-9 Buddy retired from police work in after a very successful career of service to our community. On behalf of the Coos Bay Police Association, Police Sergeant Mike Sheaffer and Police Officer Scott Rogers presented Senior Police Officer Mark Ereth with a service plaque in honor of K-9 Buddy's contributions to the Coos Bay Police Department and community. It was noted Buddy would spend his retirement relaxing at Officer Ereth's home as a member of the Ereth family.

# <u>Presentation of Appreciation for those Willing to Serve on the Building and Fire Code</u> Board of Appeals

Community Development Director Eric Day stated on September 2, 2014 the Council disbanded the Building and Fire Code Board of Appeals opting to replace the board with a Hearings Officer. Mayor Shoji thanked the volunteers who served on the board by presenting Hillary Baker, Bruce Harlan, and Bob Vandervelden with appreciation of service plaques. Bruce Harlan was not in attendance. Ms. Baker thanked the Public Works Department for resolving disputes before they reach the Building and Fire Code Board of Appeals. Mr. Vandervelden noted the quality of the City's building department.

# <u>Approval of Repealing Resolution 69-139 a Set of Rules and Regulations Between the City of Coos Bay and Coos Bay - North Bend Water Board - Approval Would Require Adoption of Resolution 14-18</u>

City Manager Rodger Craddock stated in 1969, the Coos Bay City Council adopted Resolution 69-139 which codified an agreed upon set of rules and regulations regarding public works projects involving the City of Coos Bay and the Coos Bay — North Bend Water Board (CBNBWB). In 1986, the Council adopted Ordinance 72 which codified the rules, regulations, standards, and conditions on utilities use of City streets. Mr. Craddock noted Resolution 69-139 and Ordinance 72 had conflicting language regarding the financial responsibility when a utility was required to move utility pipes due to a public works project. Technically, Resolution 69-139 was repealed as a result of the adoption of Ordinance 72. However, the fact that Resolution 69-139 was not formally repealed had been cause for confusion on several occasions. Councilor Daily moved to adopt Resolution 14-18. Councilor Groth seconded the motion. Discussion continued regarding the purpose of repealing the proposed resolution. A call for the question was made which carried with Mayor Shoji and Councilors Daily, Groth, Kramer, Leahy, and Vaughan voting aye. Councilor Bowers was absent.

### Discussion of Medical/Recreational Marijuana Sales Tax

City Manager Rodger Craddock provided the Council with a PowerPoint presentation for consideration of implanting a medical/recreational marijuana sales tax; stated an initiative petition was submitted to the Secretary of State for a ballot measure that if passed, would legalize the sale of recreational marijuana in Oregon. Ballot Measure 92 was similar to a measure approved by Washington voters in 2012 and contained the following language:

#### City Council Minutes - October 7, 2014

Section 42. State has exclusive right to tax marijuana. No county or city of this state shall impose any fee or tax, including occupation taxes, privilege taxes and inspection fees, in connection with the purchase, sale, production processing, transportation, and delivery of marijuana items.

Subsequently, many cities and counties were considering implementation of a tax on marijuana prior to the November election to offset the expenses related to the anticipated additional demand on services. Noted some cities were not taxing medical marijuana but were taxing recreational, other cities were taxing both uses. Predominantly most cities were taxing on medical marijuana at 5% and recreational marijuana at 10%. Noted due to the City's current ordinance, medical marijuana dispensaries would not be allowed. However should the provisions within the ordinance be met to allow for medical marijuana dispensaries the City would be allowed to tax should the Council enact the proposed ordinance to impose said tax. Staff sought Council direction on whether to impose taxes on either or both medical and recreational marijuana; noting the ordinance would need to be enacted at the October 21st Council meeting. If directed, staff would draft an ordinance authorizing such taxes, set the tax by resolution to begin only if Ballot Measure 92 passed, and be effective only if dispensaries were legally able to be set up in the City of Coos Bay.

Councilor Daily inquired if the State of Oregon were to implement a state tax on marijuana if the City would receive a portion of the tax. City Attorney Nate McClintock stated it was unknown whether the State planned to tax marijuana and regardless, the State was under no obligation to share in the revenues if they did implement a tax. Councilor Daily questioned if the City taxed other prescription medications. City Attorney McClintock advised the City did not tax other prescription medications. Councilor Daily suggested not taxing medical marijuana. Councilor Groth inquired if there was an advantage or disadvantage for taxing medical and recreational marijuana at different rates. Councilor Leahy inquired where the tax revenue would be received. City Manager Craddock suggested funds would be appropriated to the general fund to offset public safety expenses but Council could direct otherwise. Councilor Vaughan was in favor of supporting a 7.5% tax for both medical and recreational marijuana. Councilors Groth and Kramer were agreeable to Councilor Vaughan's proposal but overall were not in favor of allowing recreational marijuana. Councilor Daily inquired if the Council could raise the tax rate at a later time whereby City Manager Craddock suggested an increase could be included within the resolution. Councilor Leahy expressed concern about taxing a prescribed medication. Mayor Shoji was in favor of implementing a tax on recreational marijuana but was not adamant about taxing medical marijuana; suggested considering a percentage range. It was the consensus of the Council for staff to bring back an ordinance for consideration to tax marijuana up to 25% and a resolution to set both medical and recreational tax at 10%; noting Council could reduce rates at their choosing.

### **City Attorney's Report**

No comments were given.

# City Council Minutes - October 7, 2014

#### City Manager's Report

City Manager Rodger stated the Coos Bay Police Department received an appreciation of service plaque from the Kids Hope Center for providing temporary assistance and a transitional location; also noted the City had received several business inquires for location and assistance and was coordinating support through the South Coast Development Council (SCDC).

#### **Council Comments**

Councilor Leahy found value in attending the recent League of Oregon Cities Conference. Councilor Daily highlighted progress at the Nancy Devereux Center. Councilor Vaughan noted he attended the first steering committee meeting for consideration of re-siting the Coos Bay Library; also found value in sessions he attended at the League of Oregon Cities Conference. Councilor Groth noted the Library was in need of volunteers to help move books for book sales; stated she attended a session on PERS at the recent League of Oregon Cities conference and noted two different court cases which could result in increases to PERS. Mayor Shoji stated she attended a creative funding session at the League of Oregon Cities conference; noted most cities including the City of Coos Bay were not able to pay for public safety with tax revenues collected; noted the U.S. Coast Guard would be closing their air support operations in Newport and the Coast Guard's North Bend facility would be charged with providing coverage to Newport.

# **Executive Session**

An executive session was scheduled pursuant to ORS 192.660 (2) (i) for the purpose of evaluating the job performance of the City Manager.

#### Discussion for Consideration of a Salary Increase for the City Manager

The Council came out of executive session to discuss a salary increase for the City Manager. Mayor Shoji noted City Manager Rodger Craddock last step increase was in 2010. City Manager Rodger Craddock reviewed the City's process for employee salary increases. It was the consensus of the Council to discuss the matter in a work session for a future date yet to be determined.

# <u>Adjourn</u>

There being no further business to come before the Council, Mayor Shoji adjourned the meeting. The next regular Council meeting was scheduled for October 21, 2014 in the Council Chambers at City Hall.

1-

Susanne Baker, City Recorder